

EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 17 JANUARY 2008


COS.14/08
THEATRE/PERFORMING ARTS CENTRE – LONSDALE BUILDING
The Head of Culture and Community Services (Mr Beveridge) submitted Report CS.104/07 providing an update on the position regarding the Theatre/Performing Arts Centre, particularly in relation to the former Lonsdale Cinema building.  The matter had been considered by the Executive on 17 December 2007 (EX349/07)

The decision of the Executive was – 

“1.  
That the Executive notes the conclusions of the consultant's report.

2.  
That the report be referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee to consider at its meeting on 17 January 2008 at which the consultants would attend and present their findings.

2. That the Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee be asked to invite representatives of the Save the Lonsdale Group to give a presentation to a meeting of the Committee.”

The Chairman welcomed Mr Clark and Mr Williams of DCA Consultants, Mrs Robson and Mrs Croft of Save Our Lonsdale, Mr Fox of Carlisle Lonsdale Arts Centre Trust and all members of the public to the meeting.

Mr Beveridge reminded Members that the City Council on 28 June 2007 (C.127/07) had raised a motion on the outcome of the Theatre/Arts Centre feasibility study.

Mr Beveridge outlined the actions which had been taken in response to this motion including gaining access to the Lonsdale building for the Council appointed consultants to fully assess this option.  The consultants had produced a report on the suitability of the Lonsdale which was appended to the Director's report. 

Mr Clark gave a brief outline of the work carried out in the last 18 months including the following information:

· The Council asked for further work to be carried out on a feasibility study that had taken place after extensive consultation showed that local communities wanted more arts/theatre facilities in the City;

· They had looked into two existing sites within the City, the Methodist Hall on Fisher Street and the Lonsdale building and options for new build sites;

· DCA Consultants had agreed broadly with Roger Lancaster’s initial study but they had increased some provisions the main one being larger theatre space, from 400 seats to 500;

· There was some initial problems with the access to the Lonsdale and as a result the initial consultation on the Lonsdale was provisional. The Council then asked for a further more detailed report on the Lonsdale;

· There had been some changes since the first report in May, namely access to the Lonsdale had been granted and the building had been listed;

· It was difficult to give costs for potential work as it was difficult to predict the work required on heritage buildings, a lot depended on the condition of the building.  A full survey would be required for detailed costs;

· From experience on working on similar projects it was estimated that the costs/m² of putting the Theatre/Arts Centre in the Lonsdale would cost as much as a new build;

· It was difficult to convert old buildings because, over the years, the Government had increased the building regulation standards;

· The building had a small street frontage.

Mr Williams then added the following information:

· The new report had filled in some gaps from the initial report;

· It was important to remember the premise that defined the later report, the question that they were asked to investigate was “Could the accommodation envisaged for the Theatre/Arts Centre fit well into the Lonsdale building?”

· The Arts Centre brief included a theatre that would hold 400/500 people, the Lonsdale was currently divided but, as part of the listing schedule, the partitions were to be removed and the area would seat 1800 so there was a mismatch in numbers;

· The premise in the listed building schedule was primarily that the auditorium could be reinstated to its former glory on the basis that the division would be removed.  Because of this it would be difficult to argue a case for splitting the auditorium up for a small scale theatre;

· The concept of a theatre in the round free-standing auditorium drum was then investigated;

· In their opinion the Lonsdale would be better suited to a different project;

· A key driver was the size of the Lonsdale, approximately 3500m², the brief called for a larger area;

· Because of the poor condition and the size of the building there would need to be a larger contingency fund than usual to deal with any problems;

· Buildings from the 1930s were designed to be very showy from the front but then built as cheaply as possible at the back.

At the invitation of the Chair, Mrs Robson, Mrs Croft and Mr Fox asked the following questions:

(a) The consultants stated that the Lonsdale had a small street frontage but that it was designed to be showy, could this be explained?  Warwick Road received a lot of foot fall with people travelling into town and the Lonsdale was a well known building throughout the City.

Mr Williams responded that he was aware of the depth of feeling for the building but the building was not suitable for the brief that they were working to, that did not mean that the building would not be suitable for something else.  Research showed that to gain as much business as possible a business should have as much street frontage as possible, most of the Lonsdale building is at the back with only a small proportion on the street.  He did agree that front of the building had architectural merits.

Mr Clark added that the brief had stated that there was to be the maximum use of the building to attract a wide range of people including the provision of a catering facility.  A catering consultant had been used and reported that to maximise passing trade, any catering facilities should be at the front of a building at the most public point, this would not be possible with the Lonsdale.

(b) The Carlisle Lonsdale Arts Centre Trust did not believe that the report was produced on a ‘can do basis’ and would like to know why the consultants did not investigate the best fit for the Lonsdale.

Mr Williams felt the report had been produced on a ‘can do basis’.  A theatre/arts centre could be put into the Lonsdale but there would be a compromise to the building and significant cost involved.  The brief was not what can be done with the Lonsdale but can the schedule of accommodation as set out for the future of arts in the region fit into the Lonsdale.  The answer to that was no, not without significant risk and cost.  The projects carried out by Save Our Lonsdale and the Carlisle Lonsdale Arts Centre Trust looked at what can be done with the Lonsdale, they were two different briefs.

(c) The listed building status seemed to be a brick wall, was there any room for negotiations?

Mr Williams responded that the work could only be based on the information in the listed building status.  The premise was to open up the auditorium but the specifications they had developed required smaller rooms which would go against the listed building status that was why a theatre in the round had been considered.

In response to a Member’s question, Mr Fox stated that the listed building schedule required the owner of the building to repair and maintain the features listed in the schedule.

(d) Page 15 of the report talks about the Lonsdale not having a strong street presence and it was mentioned at the Committee that there would not be enough passing trade, what led to this conclusion?

Mr Clark responded that a retail consultant had investigated the area and at the present time the street was used as a thoroughfare into the town and was in need of regeneration.  The area could not support a Theatre/Arts Centre at present.

In addition, with the permission of the Chair, members of the public asked the following questions:

(a) The consultants stated that the available space was 3500m² but were they aware that there was a basement to the building?

Mr Williams confirmed that they were aware of the basement and it was shown on the drawings.  The basement could have been used for some of the requested spaces but it would not have been suitable for a dance space as there was not enough ceiling height.  There was a possibility of building up but because it was a listed building it would be difficult to carry out without compromising that status in some way.

Mr Clark added that due to building regulations and environmental health control it was difficult to convert the basements of historic buildings to meet today’s standards.  There was a possibility that the basement could be used for technical workshops and this was included in the report.

(b) What was the brief?  You want smaller seating than the Lonsdale but a larger area.

Mr Clark explained that the brief was the initial report prepared by Roger Lancaster, DCA Consultants tested the recommendations from that report and whilst endorsing these, initial funding suggested some relatively modest changes as a result.  The brief was for a mixed use venue which would include a theatre/arts centre but also education facilities and space for arts development.

(c) Why was there a need for education facilities etc, why not just a theatre and cinema in the same place?

Mr Clark explained that he only worked to the brief given to him by the Council.  The evidence from the consultation process showed that existing facilities where over subscribed or not fit for purpose and when Carlisle grows there would be a rise in demand for more space.

Mr Beveridge added that the study by Roger Lancaster was based on consultation with a wide range of groups within the City and it showed that there was not sufficient space.  Roger Lancaster’s report was taken by DCA Consultants and the space uses were formed from a detailed study which involved the College, Arts groups and the Arts Council for England.

(d) The theatre in the round proposal would have limited seating and stage.  The Lonsdale had a larger stage that could be adapted and an orchestra pit which could be built over, would this be a good half way point?

Mr Clark responded that there had been significant discussion as to whether the existing stage could be used and to make the area work would cause a breach to the current surround and so would breach the listed building status.

(e) In response to a question Mr Clark categorically denied that officers of the Council had directed the desired outcomes of the study.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) How much time were the consultants allowed inside the Lonsdale and what was the extent of the cladding?

Mr Clark responded that they had one visit inside the Lonsdale with the owner, who had been co-operative and helpful.  They had no time limit inside the building and felt they had spent enough time in the building to assess it.  The site had not been surveyed by any engineers or structural surveyors as it was unnecessary at this stage.  Mr Clark added that the owner had allowed for some of the cladding to be moved to check the status underneath.

(b) What was the extent of the influence to the report by educational organisations?

Mr Clark responded that there had been no influence into conclusions in the report from the university or other groups.

(c) What was the extent of the issues with the front of the building?

Mr Clark explained that in their opinion the building street presence had significant relevance to its success and the Lonsdale had a small street frontage.

(d) Why was the idea of the theatre in the round so prominent in the report?

Mr Clark explained that the theatre in the round was to take into account the building and the listed building premise.  A study had been carried out regarding turning the building into a theatre but it would not comply with the listed building premise.  The theatre in the round would allow users to walk around the whole area.

(e)  Was it possible to have a list of officer contact between the consultants and other groups?

Mr Beveridge reported that the information was available and that he would circulate it to all Members of the Committee.

(f)  The brief had tried to be all things to all people, it had to allow dance and larger touring productions and somewhere for local people to perform.  A theatre should have been investigated and then an arts centre.

Mr Williams responded that two buildings in the City had been investigated and in each case they could accommodate 400/500 seats but it was a key point in the brief that the space must be flexible.  The Lonsdale building could seat up to 1800 opened up but it would be unlikely that there would be enough shows to support that number of seats.  A new build would allow for the space to be fit to purpose.  He added that the Methodist Hall was very restricted because of its listed building status.

(g)  The subsidy that the Council was putting forward was a considerable amount.

Mr Clark explained that a feasibility study had not been carried out on an arts centre.  The Lonsdale would need a proper feasibility study to determine the subsidy level required, although individual figures were included in the report.

(h)  There had been a lot of time spent on the Theatre/Arts Centre, a decision was needed soon.

The Community Engagement Portfolio Holder stated that the Theatre/Arts Centre started with the closure of the Methodist Hall then the project went to the consultants and the Arts Council became involved.  He stated he was enthusiastic to have a Theatre/Arts Centre in the City.

(i) The report stated that the building was in a conservation area but it was actually adjacent to a conservation area.

RESOLVED – 1) That the appraisal of the Lonsdale Cinema building by DCA Consultants be welcomed;

2)  That the comments and concerns of the Committee be forwarded to the Executive for consideration.

3)  That in response to the recommendation made by the Executive, the Committee wish to give the opportunity to all Members to hear and comment on the presentation from the Save Our Lonsdale Group.  The Chairman will therefore send an invitation to a special meeting of this Committee, to be arranged.







